

LUND UNIVERSITY

Brain plasticity and hand function

Björkman, Anders

2005

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Björkman, Á. (2005). Brain plasticity and hand function. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Hand Surgery, Malmö]. Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund University.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Anders Björkman

Leg. Läkare

Akademisk avhandling Som med vederbörligt tillstånd av Medicinska Fakulteten vid Lunds Universitet för avläggande av doktorsexamen i medicinsk vetenskap kommer att offentligen försvaras

Fredagen den 28 oktober 2005, klockan 13.00, i Lilla aulan, Medicinskt Forskningscentrum, Universitetssjukhuset MAS, Malmö

> Fakultetsopponent: Professor Thomas Carlstedt The Royal National Orthopaedic Hospital Brockley Hill, Stanmore, Middlesex, England

Institution för klinisk vetenskap, Malmö Avdelningen för Handkirurgi Universitetssjukhuset MAS



MEDICINSKA FAKULTETEN Lunds universitet

| e DISSERTATION |
|--|
| JISSER LATION |
| October 28, 2005 |
| nization |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| in plasticity to enhance sensory re- ferentation was investigated. Tournique reception of touch, tactile discrimination vestigate the effects of contralateral n in axillary plexus anaesthesia, were d, significant improvement in sensibilit sulted in rapid significant improvement median or ulnar nerve injuries. n significant rapid improvement in thesia (paper V) in combination with erve injured hands lasting at least 4 median or ulnar nerve injuries can be a potential clinical application in |
| eafferentation, sensory re-education |
| |
| Language |
| English |
| ISBN |
| 91-85439-89-4 |
| 86 Price |
| ion |
| io |

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation. Signature Million Blochman Date September 6, 2005

Signature_

Anders Björkman

Department of Clinical Sciences, Malmö – Hand Surgery Malmö University Hospital

Malmö 2005



FACULTY OF MEDICINE

Correspondence

Anders Björkman, MD Department of Clinical Sciences Division of Hand Surgery Malmö University Hospital SE - 20502 Malmö, Sweden Phone: +46 40 336769 Fax: +46 40 928855 e-mail: anders.bjorkman@med.lu.se

Layout and copyright Anders Björkman ISBN 91-85439-89-4 ISSN 1652-8220 Printed in Sweden 2005 Medicinsk Informationsteknik Björn Henriksson AB Universitetssjukhuset MAS

Anders Björkman

To my family

Contents

| List of publications | |
|---|------|
| Thesis at a glance | 8 |
| Introduction | . 11 |
| Background | |
| The sense of touch – physiology | . 12 |
| Peripheral nerve injury and regeneration | |
| Introduction to brain plasticity | |
| Plasticity in the adult somatosensory pathways | |
| Mechanisms of plasticity | |
| fMRI | |
| Sensory re-education | |
| Clinical assessment of hand function after a nerve injury | |
| Aim of the thesis | |
| Material and methods | |
| Tourniquet induced anaesthesia | |
| Cutaneous anaesthesia | |
| Results | |
| Discussion | |
| Cortical remodelling following nerve injury | |
| Contralateral selective deafferentation | |
| Rapid and slow cortical remodelling | |
| Ipsilateral selective deafferentation | |
| Selective deafferentation and nerve injury | |
| Critical time window and learning | |
| Sensory re-education | . 32 |
| Future | . 33 |
| Conclusions | . 35 |
| Summary in Swedish | |
| Acknowledgement | . 39 |
| References | . 40 |

List of publications

This thesis is based on the following papers, which will be referred to by their Roman numerals:

- I. Acute improvement of contralateral hand function after deafferentation. Björkman A, Rosén B, van Westen D, Larsson E-M, Lundborg G. NeuroReport 2004;15(12):1861-1865.
- II. Anaesthesia of the axillary plexus induces rapid improvement of sensory function in the contralateral hand: an effect of interhemispheric plasticity. Björkman A, Rosén B, Lundborg G. Scand J Plast Reconstr Surg Hand Surg 2005;39:234-237.
- III. Acute improvement of hand sensibility after selective ipsilateral cutaneous forearm anaesthesia. Björkman A, Rosén B, Lundborg G. Eur J Neurosci 2004;20:2733-2736.
- IV. Enhanced function in nerve-injured hands after contralateral deafferentation. Björkman A, Rosén B, Lundborg G. NeuroReport 2005;16(5):517-519.
- V. Improved sensory relearning after nerve repair induced by selective temporary anaesthesia – a new concept in hand rehabilitation. Rosén B, Björkman A, Lundborg G. Submitted J Hand Surg (Br.) 2005.

Permission to reprint the articles has been granted from the publishers, Lippincott Williams & Wilkins (I and IV) Taylor & Francis (II), Blackwell Publishing (III)

Thesis at a glance

Aim

The aim of this thesis was to investigate the effects of cortical reorganisational changes following experimental deafferentation and peripheral nerve injury in the hand and apply the concept of brain plasticity to enhance sensory re-education following peripheral nerve injury and repair in the hand.

Paper I

Acute improvement of contralateral hand function after deafferentation

Question: Does acute hand deafferentation improve contralateral hand function?

Method: 10 study persons and 10 controls were randomised and examined for left hand function before, during and after tourniquet-induced anaesthesia of the right hand. Functional magnetic resonance (fMRI) analysis was performed on three study persons.

Results: Tourniquet induced anaesthesia of the right hand resulted in rapid and significantly improved perception of touch, tactile discrimination and grip strength in the left hand. The improvement in tactile discrimination and grip strength remained at least 15 minutes after anaesthesia. fMRI showed increased activation in the right primary motor cortex after anaesthesia.

Paper II

Anaesthesia of the axillary plexus induces rapid improvement of sensory function in the contralateral hand: an effect of interhemispheric plasticity

Question: Does deafferentation with the pain factor eliminated, as in axillary plexus anaesthesia, induce improvement in contralateral hand sensibility?

Method: 100 patients operated on in axillary plexus anaesthesia were examined for sensory function in the non-anaesthetised hand before, during and after plexus anaesthesia.

Result: Plexus anaesthesia resulted in rapid, significant improvement in contralateral hand sensibility. The improvement lasted as long as the contralateral arm was anaesthetised.

Paper III

Acute improvement of hand sensibility after selective ipsilateral cutaneous forearm anaesthesia

Question: Does anaesthesia of the volar aspect of the forearm improve function in the same, ipsilateral, hand?

Method: Ipsilateral hand function was evaluated in a single blind randomised study of 20 persons receiving either a local anaesthetic cream (EMLA®) or placebo.

Results: EMLA® induced anaesthesia resulted in rapid and significant improvement in ipsilateral perception of touch and tactile discrimination. The improvement in tactile discrimination remained 24 hours after anaesthesia. Grip strength did not change.

Paper IV

Enhanced function in nerve-injured hands after contralateral deafferentation

Question: Can tourniquet induced anaesthesia induce contralateral improvement in hand function in nerve injured patients.

Material: 14 patients with median or ulnar nerve injuries at wrist level (minimum 6 months old injuries) were evaluated for hand function in their nerve injured hand before, during and after tourniquet induced anaesthesia of their healthy hand.

Results: Tourniquet induced anaesthesia of the contralateral, healthy, hand significantly improved hand function in nerve-injured hands both in the area corresponding to the intact nerve and the injured nerve. The improvement lasted at least 15 minutes after anaesthesia.

Paper V

Improved sensory relearning after nerve repair induced by selective temporary anaesthesia – a new concept in hand rehabilitation

Question: Can selective ipsilateral cutaneous anaesthesia enhance the effects of sensory re-education after peripheral nerve injury in the hand?

Material: 13 patients with median or ulnar nerve injuries (minimum 11 months old) at wrist level were evaluated for hand function. The study design was prospective, randomised and double blind. During a two-week period a local anaesthetic cream (EMLA®) or placebo was applied repeatedly to the volar aspect of the forearm of the injured arm in combination with a sensory re-education program.

Results: Repeated selective ipsilateral cutaneous anaesthesia of the forearm in combination with sensory re-education in nerve-injured patients resulted in significant improvement in perception of touch/pressure, tactile gnosis and in the summarised outcome four weeks after last EMLA®/placebo session.

Conclusion

Hand function in both healthy persons and patients with median or ulnar nerve injuries can be improved by using the concept of brain plasticity. These findings have a potential clinical application in sensory re-education following nerve repair in the hand.

Introduction

The hand and the brain are functionally intimately linked together and hand sensibility is very much a central nervous experience. Hand activity and the inflow of sensory signals from the hand influence the functional organisation of the brain cortex - the hand moulds the brain and the brain moulds the hand.

The human hand possesses unique features; it is a sense organ transmitting information from the surrounding world to the brain. It is also the most important tool for the brains ability to execute different tasks. Much of this is due to the well-developed sensory and motor functions in the hand that make possible strong power grips as well as delicate fine motor functions. The hands are also, together with the face, the body parts that most often are exposed to the surrounding world. Hereby the hand can be seen as a symbol for identity reflecting our state of mind and personality (1).

A peripheral nerve injury affecting a major nerve trunk has profound effects on the individuals' ability to experience and interact with the surrounding world. Today, despite refined surgical repair technique using microscope and special surgical instruments, there is no repair technique ensuring the recovery of normal sensory function in the hand of an adult patient after nerve repair in the hand (1, 2). The outcome is permanently impaired hand function with decreased quality of life, pain problems and also large costs for the individual and society (3, 4).

The focus of research on peripheral nerve injury has shifted from solely surgical repair techniques to include also basic neurobiological mechanisms such as factors affecting post-traumatic neuronal cell death (1, 2, 5, 6) and neurotrophic factors affecting axonal growth and orientation (7, 8). Cortical reorganisation following nerve injury (1, 2, 9-12) and environmental factors and motivation (13) have also gained increasing interest to explain the usually poor outcome after nerve injury and also as potential targets for specific therapies to promote the outcome after peripheral nerve repair.

Taken together the recovery of sensory and motor function in a hand after peripheral nerve injury and repair is the result of functional, biochemical and cellular events in the peripheral nerve as well as in the central nervous system. Despite the enormous amount of new experimental data on neuroscience that has evolved over the past two decades, nerve injuries are treated much in the same way today as 25 years ago (7, 14). The operating technique, with microscopes and specialized instruments cannot be refined more and the rehabilitation programs used after nerve repair were designed in the 60ies and 70ies and have not changed much since (13). Therefore, there are reasons to search for new strategies for improving functional recovery after nerve injury and repair (15).

An increased understanding of the cortical changes that follow nerve injury and also the cortical changes following rehabilitation is essential for designing new strategies for sensory re-education and sensory relearning following nerve injury and repair in the hand.

Background

The sense of touch – physiology

The human nervous system is divided into the central nervous system (CNS) comprising the brain and spinal cord and the peripheral nervous system (PNS) comprising all neural tissue outside the CNS (16, 17).

The skin can detect a wide range of stimuli through different receptors distributed throughout the body (18). Somatic sensibility has four major modalities: pure and discriminative touch, proprioception, nociception and temperature sense. All of these modalities are being mediated by a distinct system of receptors and pathways to the brain (16, 17).

All somatosensory information from the hand is conveyed by dorsal root ganglion neurons located adjacent to the spinal cord. The larger fibres, mediating touch and proprioception from the hand ascend in ipsilateral dorsal columns and terminate in the nucleus cuneatus. Here, the axons cross to the contralateral side terminating in the ventral posterior lateral (VPL) nucleus of the thalamus. The smaller afferent fibres mediating nociception and temperature ascend contralaterally in the anterolateral system to the thalamus. Like axons mediating proprioception and touch the axons mediating nociception and temperature are arranged somatotopical. The thalamic afferents project primarily to the primary somatosensory cortex, the dorsal anterior insular cortex and the anterior cingulated gyrus.

The thalamus is a complex relay station receiving and processing large amounts of information before sending it on to the cortex. The neurons in the VPL mediating touch and proprioception project their axons to the primary somatosensory cortex (SI) in the postcentral gyrus. The SI contains four cytoarchitecturally different areas: area 3a, 3b, 1 and 2 (19, 20). Area 3b and 1 receive most of their information from receptors in the skin (19, 21), area 3a and 2 receive most of their information from the muscles and joint. Furthermore, it has been shown (22) that the different areas are activated by different forms of stimuli so that area 3b and 1 are activated by discrimination of all types of stimuli, whereas area 3a is activated only when also motor activity occurs. Area 2 is activated by all mechanical stimuli, but has been show to have a preference for surface curvature differences and shape stimuli. Each area in the SI contains a complete map of the body. However, all four areas in the SI are extensively interconnected.

The body surface is represented in an orderly fashion throughout the CNS up to the SI. The somatosensory information terminates in the SI in an orderly fashion forming a map of the body, this is called somatotopy. The body surface is not equally represented in the SI, instead the size of the cortical area processing information from a specific body part is proportional to the degree of innervation of that body part. A separate somatotopical map, a so called homunculus (Figure 1) is seen in every one of the four areas in SI and also in the primary motor cortex (MI) (23, 24). The hand is

Note home use of the second se

very densely innervated with peripheral receptors and thus has a, compared to its size, very large cortical area.

Figure 1 shows the cortical body map, homunculus, illustrating the cortical representation of various body parts in the primary motor and sensory cortex.The primary motor cortex MI is located in the precentral gyrus (light gray) and the primary sensory cortex SI in the postcentral gyrus (dark gray).

The processing of sensory information begins in SI and from there information is sent to the secondary somatosensory area (SII) located on the superior bank of the lateral fissure. This so called unimodal association area project the information to multimodal association areas where an integration of the information from several sensory modalities takes place and plans for action are made. The hemispheres are also linked together so that a cortical functional change due to a changed afferent nerve signal in one hemisphere is immediately mirrored in the opposite hemisphere (25, 26).

Both SI and SII as well as the multimodal association area send information to both pre-motorcortex and motorcortex providing information necessary for motor action (16, 17, 27-29).

Peripheral nerve injury and regeneration

Following a peripheral nerve injury and repair a series of events occurs in both the proximal and distal nerve segment. Distally the cut axons loose contact with their cell bodies leading to Wallerian degeneration of axons distal to the injury (30). Proximally a nerve injury may cause death of up to 35% of the injured neurons (6, 31, 32). Sensoryneurons appear to be more susceptible than motorneurons to die after

peripheral nerve injury (33). After a delay period the surviving neurons start to grow distally to re-innervate peripheral target organs. This is a biologically complex process depending on multiple environmental factors such as occurrence and influence of several types of neurotrophic factors (1). The speed of axonal regeneration is about 1mm per day in the hand (34). Regardless of type of nerve repair a substantial axonal misdirection at the repair site occurs (35, 36) resulting in new and changed innervation of the target organ (37).

The outcome of peripheral nerve repair has been shown to be dependent on various factors. Age is one such factor; the functional outcome of nerve repair in adults is mostly disappointing (1, 38), whereas the outcome in children is much better (38). A better adaptability of the young brain to interpret the new afferent nerve impulses sent by the misdirected axons is thought to be a reason for the superior results in children compared to adults (2, 38, 39). Cognitive capacity such as verbal learning capacity and visiospatial logic capacity has been shown to explain differences in sensibility in adults after nerve repair (40, 41). Timing of repair of the injured nerve is important, and there is a general agreement that injured nerves should be repaired with a minimum of delay (42) minimizing postoperative cell death, loss of neurons (1, 43), and fibrosis of the distal nerve segment. The type of nerve is also important; an injury to a pure sensory nerve eliminates the risk for mismatch between sensory and motor nerve fascicles whereas an injury to a mixed nerve has a high risk of motor-sensory mismatch (1). The type of injury is also a factor of importance. A crush injury always results in better functional outcome compared to a cut nerve because the axons are more easily guided back to their peripheral targets by the continuous Schwann cell layer. As a result, the functional outcome is always better after a crush injury as compared to a nerve transsection (1). Also the technique of repair is a factor of importance. Today microsurgical techniques with magnification or microscope combined with specialized instruments are routinely used in nerve surgery. Different types of repair using epineural sutures, group fascicular suture technique or entubulation are used but no differences in outcome between the different repair techniques have been demonstrated (1).

Introduction to brain plasticity

The brain has been seen as a rather static organ, until about 20 years ago, it was widely believed by neuroscientists that no new neural connections could be formed in the adult brain (16, 17). It was assumed that, once connections had been established in fetal life, or early infancy, they hardly changed later in life. This stability of connections in the adult brain has often been used to explain why there is usually very little functional recovery after damage to the nervous system. On the other hand memory and learning require that some changes are possible also in the adult brain (16). It has often been assumed that these phenomena are based on small changes at the synaptic level and do not necessarily involve alterations in the basic circuit of the brain.

The picture has changes radically in the last decades. One of the most interesting questions in neuroscience concerns the manner in which the nervous system can modify its organisation and ultimately its function throughout an individuals lifetime based on sensory input, experience, learning and injury (29, 44) a phenomenon that is often referred to as brain plasticity (16, 17).

Plasticity in the adult somatosensory pathways

There is a complete somatotopic map of the entire body surface in the somatosensory cortex of primates (16, 17). Merzenich et al (45) showed that after amputation of the middle finger of adult primates the area in the cortex corresponding to the amputated digit began, within two months, to respond to touch stimuli presented to the adjacent digits; i.e. this area is "taken over" by sensory input from adjacent digits. Jenkins et al (46) also showed that if a monkey "used" one finger excessively, for an hour and a half a day, then after 3 months the area of cortex corresponding to that finger "expanded" at the expense of adjacent fingers. Furthermore, if a monkey was forced to always use two fingers jointly by suturing two of its fingers together, then after 3 to 7.5 month it was found that single neurons in area 3b had receptive fields that spanned the border separating the two digits (47). Interestingly, if more than one finger was amputated there was no "take over" beyond about 1 mm of cortex. Merzenich et al (45, 48) concluded from this that the expansion is probably mediated by arborisation of thalamo-cortical axons that typically do not extend beyond 1 mm. The figure 1 mm has often been cited as the fixed upper limit of reorganisation of sensory pathways in adult animals (49). Pons et al (50), however, suggested that this view might be incorrect. They found that after long term (12 years) deafferentation of an upper limb the cortical area originally corresponding to the hand was taken over by sensory input from the face. The cells in "the cortical hand area" now started to respond to stimuli applied to the lower face region. Since this patch of cortex is more than 1 cm wide, they concluded that sensory reorganisation could occur over at least this distance, an order of magnitude ten times greater than the original 1 mm limit.

In addition to these long-term changes that are typically seen weeks or months after deprivation or stimulation, Calford and Tweedale (26) reported rapid – within minutes – short term changes that are based, presumably, on the unmasking of pre-existing connections rather than on anatomical "sprouting". Calford and Tweedale (26) also showed that a small unilateral peripheral denervation in adult flying foxes leads to expansion of the cortical receptive field for neighbouring skin areas, as predicted from the work of Merzenich et al (45). Surprisingly, the receptive field of the homotopic region in the other hemisphere mirrored the change. In other words, the second hemisphere learned what the first had done; it copied the revised sensory map. Maintaining symmetric sensory representation of the two sides in the cerebral cortex may be important for the control of symmetric bilateral motor activity.

Experience dependent plasticity refers to the ability of the adult brain to adjust itself to changes in environmental conditions. It relates to the learning of special skills that

requires special training and it often requires motivation and concentration on the task (51).

Another example of brain plasticity is the so called cross-modal plasticity. This phenomenon implies that one sensory modality can substitute for another (52). The most well known example is in blind persons where an improved sensory function is noticed and it has also been shown that when a blind person reads Braille activation in the occipital lobe occurs implying that the somatosensory stimuli from reading activates the cortical area responsible for vision (53).

Another example are persons in whom the lack of sensibility can be substituted with hearing. Trough small microphones on the fingers the persons can, after a short training period, listen to what they feel (54). A crucial element in such cross-modal plasticity seems to be training, in order for a sensory modality to "take over" another sensory modality.

Mechanisms of plasticity

Several cellular mechanisms by which the adult brain can adjust to changes in the environment or in sensory input have been defined, including the following (16, 17); *Decreased inhibition*

Many connections between the periphery and the cortex as well as intracortical connections are physiologically "silent" because of inhibitory influences (55). Sensory stimulation of a point on the skin activates neurons in the somatosensory system, near the centre of the area of cortical representation and inhibits activity in neurons near the edges. In this way the receptive field appears smaller than its actual size. The inhibition is due to activation of inhibitory interneurons near the edges of the receptive field. Decreased inhibition would theoretically increase the receptive field size and enable more neurons to be activated by the stimulus; this is sometimes referred to as unmasking of synapses or neural structures. Gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) is the most important inhibitory neurotransmittor in the brain (56) and evidence is strong that reduction of GABAergic inhibition is crucial in mediating short term plasticity changes (9).

Increase in synaptic strength

The effectiveness of synaptic connections is continuously adopted in response to functional demands. Synaptic transmission becomes facilitated in a pathway that is frequently used, while those that lay dormant atrophy. In this way, repeated practice of a task leads to increased speed and accuracy of performance. Increased synaptic strength may be a mechanism for learning and also for recovery from brain injury. Repetitive stimulation results in increased excitability and facilitation of transmission in the synapses. These effects persist for some time after the initial stimulus and subsequently show gradual declines (long term potentiation, LTP). Calcium channels in the neuronal membrane appear to be crucial in this process. LTP is probably one of the major mechanism by which learning and memory consolidation takes place in the brain (16).

Axonal and dendritic sprouting

The sprouting and elongation of new dendrites and axons is a common response to injury and cell loss at all levels in the nervous system. Sprouting can also be seen in response to increased functional demand, such as exposure to conditions requiring more complex motor activity (57). Axons at the edges of a lesion send new axonal branches into the damaged area and re-innervate dendrites that have lost their synaptic input. This leads to new synaptic formation at the point of contact of axonal sprouts with these dendritic trees. This mechanism for recovery has been suggested in for example the reaction of the somatosensory cortex to loss of its input from the skin (45, 50).

Formation of new synapses

New synapses are formed and disappear throughout lifetime. Likely there is equilibrium between the formation and the destruction of synapses (16). The formation of new synapses has been demonstrated to occur in animals in response to enriched environment input (57, 58). Synaptic plasticity and number and turnover of synapses have been postulated as important mechanisms underlying cortical map reorganisation (59).

Formation of new neurons

Neural stem cells, which can self-renew and also differentiate to produce progeny cells and neurons have been shown in the sub-ventricular zone and in the hippocampus in the adult human brain (60, 61). The role of these stem cells in humans is not clear. However, in animal studies neurogenesis has been shown in response to enriched environment (62, 63).

fMRI

Functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) was introduced in the early 1990ies (64-66) and has evolved into the dominant technique for investigating sensory, motor and cognitive brain functions in both humans and animals (66, 67). Functional imaging techniques allow assessment of distributed regional brain activity in humans during the performance of specified tasks. fMRI includes many different methods, but the most commonly used is the blood oxygen level dependent imaging (BOLD) technique (66). During an increase in neuronal activation, there is an increase in local cerebral blood flow, but only a small proportion of the oxygen is used. There is therefore a net increase in the tissue concentration of oxyhaemoglobin and a net reduction in the tissue concentration of paramagnetic deoxyhaemoglobin in the local capillary bed, and draining venules. The magnetic property of haemoglobin depends on its level of oxygenation, so that this change results in an increase in signal intensity on T2-weighted magnetic resonance images.

The important question to ask when dealing with fMRI is not only where activity occurs in the brain but what the activity reflects, why the activity is occurring (68). Careful composition of stimuli and tasks for evolving brain activation and their presentation in complex paradigms is essential for inducing distinct BOLD responses.

Because fMRI maps are based on secondary activity and not on the electrical activity from the neurons themselves, it remains mostly unclear what the spatial specificity of fMRI is, i.e. how accurate are the maps generated by fMRI as compared with the actual sites of neuronal activity.

Sensory re-education

Recovery of functional sensibility after nerve injury and repair is a learning process. After a nerve injury and repair "the hand speaks a new language to the brain" (69-71). The brain has to learn to interpret this new language, which is achieved be sensory relearning through sensory re-educational programs. The cortical effects of sensory re-education are unknown (72). It is not known whether the functional improvement seen after training is based on a normalization of the distorted hand map created by the initial cortical reorganisation after nerve injury or is caused by adaptations within the brain enabling it to decipher the distorted hand map. In adults it is probably a mixture of both these mechanisms that end up in an improvement in sensory function.

Wynn-Parry published the first sensory re-education program in 1966 (73). The aim in sensory re-education is to take advantage of the cortical reorganisation process following all nerve injuries and to teach the brain "the new language spoken by the hand" (13, 69, 71).

Traditionally sensory re-education is first started when some perception of touch can be demonstrated in the injured area (69, 71) meaning that training starts months after the injury. Lundborg et al. have advocated that one should differentiate between an early post operative phase, before re-innervation has occurred, and a late postoperative phase, when some re-innervation of the hand has occurred, and use different re-educational strategies in the two phases (1, 74). In the early phase sensory by-pass is one alternative using the brains ability for cross modal plasticity, the substitution of one sense with another. The injured nerve is "by-passed" by transmitting friction sound from the hand to the brain (75), in this way the area in the primary somatosensory cortex deprived of its sensory input is activated and theoretically the organization within the primary somatosensory cortex is, to some extent, kept. In the late post-operative phase the multimodal capacity of the brain can be used, the sense of touch is trained by use of vision, smell, taste and hearing (13). Also bilateral tactile training can be used as sensory inputs are processed in both brain hemispheres (2, 76) and the two hemispheres are extensively interconnected. The aim is to maintain cortical sensory input from the hand and thus preserve the cortical organization during the time of peripheral nerve regeneration (1, 2, 13, 74).

Sensory re-education is classically based on vision guiding touch, but other sensory modalities can also be used to guiding touch, thus improving the patients' ability to interpret afferent sensory nerve signals. The exercises are easy to do and can be performed at home by the patient (70). Outcome studies following nerve injury in adults usually show disappointing results as to the recovery of tactile gnosis (77-80). Studies evaluating sensory re-education after repair of the median or ulnar nerve in the forearm and hand are difficult to find in the literature. However, improvement of

functional sensibility after sensory re-education has been reported in a few studies (70, 71, 81-83).

The sensory re-education programs designed in the 1960s and 1970s are still in use today despite the enormous advances in neuroscience and neural plasticity, which have evolved over the last decade.

Clinical assessment of hand function after a nerve injury

Assessing hand function following peripheral nerve injury and repair is not done by one single test, instead different measures are needed to quantify outcome in settings of modalities, such as sensibility, motor function, pain, discomfort and overall functional of the hand (79, 84-88).

The focus of this thesis is primarily on sensibility as a part of the overall outcome from peripheral nerve surgery and cortical reorganisation. The assessments are made on body function and structure level according to "International Classification of Functioning, disability and health" (89).

Different clinical sensibility tests can hierarchically be divided into detection tests, discrimination tests and identification tests (86, 87, 90).

Detection tests, to establish a threshold for perception of touch, require detection of a single stimulus, such as the light pressure from a filament. The most commonly used detection test is the Semmes-Weinstein Monofilament test (SWM) (91) which is similar to von Frey's hair (92). The principle is that nylon filaments of different thickness mounted on a rod are applied perpendicular to the skin to the point of "buckling" then giving a specific pressure (8mg-450g) depending on thickness. The test is performed in a standardized way and the subject indicates when he or she can feel the touch or not. This establishes the smallest perceivable touch/pressure threshold, which can be detected (91).

Discriminative tests require discrimination between different stimuli and included in the group are also "tactile gnosis" tests (79, 93, 94). To be able to localize touch is maybe the most basic discriminative capacity (86, 90). Another example of the discriminative capacity is the two-point discrimination (2PD) test, which is one of the most widely used tests among surgeons and therapists to assess hand sensibility. The classic static-two-point discrimination test was developed by Weber in 1835 (93-95). One or two points are randomly applied to the tested area and the subject is asked to report whether one or two points were perceived. The limit of 2PD is based on the smallest distance with a certain ratio of correct versus incorrect responses, according to Moberg (96) 7 out of 10 correct answers at just blanching the skin (91). The methodology of 2PD has been questioned as sole test for sensory function and it is important that 2PD results always are accompanied by a detailed description of how the test was performed (84, 90).

The grating orientation test (GOT) was developed as an alternative to the 2PD test (97). The GOT comprise of domes with a fixed grating pattern on a convex surface. The domes are applied to the skin in one of two orthogonal orientations and the subject is asked to state whether the grooves lie along or across the finger. The GOT

has to date not been found sensitive enough for assessing spatial resolution following nerve injury and repair in the hand, and is, as 2PD, based on passive touch (98). To identify different qualities of objects actively the STI-test (shape / texture identification test) was developed (99). This test along with SWM was one of two sensibility tests to be demonstrated to have good evidence and to be valid and reliable (84). The STI-test is based on active touch with identification of shapes and textures of increasing difficulty, it is standardized and can be used after median as well as ulnar nerve injuries (99). Identifying objects is the most refined aspect of tactile gnosis (69, 79, 93, 94, 99) and this capacity of tactile gnosis is forwarding the test procedure in a direction towards functional sensibility, which sometimes is considered sensory and motor function in "concert" (100) i.e. the hand in use in daily activities. Such integration of sensory and motor function can be expressed in grip function tests (79). A functioning sensibility in the hand gives important feedback to grip function and grip strength, which provides a crude measure on hand function. The Jamar dynamometer is the most widely used tool to evaluate grip strength (91).

The "Model Instrument for Outcome After Nerve Repair" is a new model for routine documentation and quantification of the functional outcome after nerve repair at wrist or distal forearm level (85, 101, 102). The model that has data confirming validity and reliability includes a protocol with a numerical scoring system and comprises assessments reflecting sensory, motor and pain/discomfort aspects. Investigations support the hypothesis that this model of documentation reflects specific impairments and also correlates well with the patient's opinion of the impact of the nerve injury on activities of daily living (ADL) (88).

Aim of the thesis

The general aim of this thesis was to investigate the effects of cortical reorganisational changes following experimental deafferentation and peripheral nerve injury in the hand and apply the concept of brain plasticity to enhance sensory re-education following peripheral nerve injury and repair in the hand.

Specific aims were to:

investigate the effects of contralateral experimental deafferentation on hand function in healthy subjects and patients after median or ulnar nerve repair. (Paper I, II and IV)

investigate the effects of selective ipsilateral deafferentation on hand function in healthy subjects and patients after median or ulnar nerve repair. (Paper III and V)

apply the results from these studies into a clinical training program focusing on the brains ability to reorganise and hereby enhance the functional outcome after nerve injury and repair in the hand. (Paper V)

Material and methods

The local ethics committee approved all studies and written informed consent was obtained from all participants both volunteers and patients.

Tourniquet induced anaesthesia

Transient deafferentation of the hand was induced by an ischemic nerve block using a pneumatic tourniquet on the forearm (25, 103-106) (Figure 2). Tourniquet induced anaesthesia induces not only tactile loss, but also loss of proprioceptive sensation as well as motor paresis.

A conventional tourniquet, 7,5 cm wide, was placed just distal to the cubital fossa. The tourniquet was inflated to 250 mm Hg. The arm was placed comfortably on a soft padding. The tourniquet pressure was kept constant during the experiment. Anaesthesia was defined as the time when touch perception was abolished when tested with Semmes-Weinstein monofilament 6.65. The testing started immediately after onset of anaesthesia. The study subjects were instructed to report when they experienced discomfort in the forearm and hand, at this time the pressure in the tourniquet was released. Sensibility and motor function in the hand returns within minutes to normal after the pressure is released in the tourniquet. No side effects were noticed in any study subject after tourniquet induced anaesthesia.

Cutaneous anaesthesia

A pure sensory cutaneous anaesthesia was achieved by a local anaesthetic cream, containing 2.5% lidocaine and 2.5% prilocaine in an oil and water emulsion, EMLA® (AstraZeneca, Södertälje, Sweden) (Figure 2). Prior to the application of EMLA® a medical history was taken with special emphasis on prior experience with local anaesthetic agents and allergies.

20 grams of EMLA® was applied to the volar aspect of the forearm in an area from the wrist and 15 cm proximally. The EMLA® was placed under an occlusive bandage in order to get a better absorption of the substance. After 1 hour the volar aspect of the forearm is completely anaesthetised and the anaesthesia lasts for a few hours. No study subjects reported any problems or side effects after the EMLA® treatment.

Paper I

Acute improvement of contralateral hand function after deafferentation

The purpose of this paper was to investigate the effect on hand function of contralateral hand deafferentation.

Ten healthy right-handed men, median age 35.5 years (range 27 to 60 years) participated in this study. The controls were 10 men, median age 34 years, (range 24 to 59 years). The study subjects were all recruited from the staff at the Department of Hand Surgery, University Hospital Malmö. The study subjects were matched in pairs based on age. All study subjects received a pneumatic tourniquet on their right

Anders Björkman

forearm (Figure 2). The tourniquet was inflated to 250 mm Hg in one study subject in each pair and on the other the tourniquet was just applied to the forearm but not inflated. The mean duration of tourniquet inflation before anaesthesia was 25 minutes (range 23 to 30 minutes) and the total inflation time was 40 minutes (range 32 to 45 minutes). Three study subjects also underwent an additional fMRI investigation before, during and after tourniquet-induced anaesthesia.





Figure 2

Experimental setup for tourniquet induced anaesthesia (top). The study subject rests comfortably with the tourniquet on the right forearm while sensory tests are performed on the left hand.

Experimental setup for cutaneous anaesthesia (bottom) with a local anaesthetic cream (EMLA®). The cream is applied to an area corresponding to the whole width of the forearm and extending 15 cm proximally to the wrist.

Assessments of sensory and motor functions were done using SWM, 2PD, GOT and Jamar (Figure 3) before, during and 15 minutes after the tourniquet was released. The controls were investigated in exactly the same way.



Figure 3 illustrates the experimental setup for the following hand function tests: Semmes-Weinstein monofilament (SWM) evaluating perception of touch (top left) Two point discrimination (2PD) evaluating tactile discrimination (top right) Grating orientation test (GOT) evaluating tactile discrimination (bottom left) Jamar dynamometer (Jamar) evaluating grip strength (bottom right)

Paper II

Anaesthesia of the axillary plexus induces rapid improvement of sensory function in the contralateral hand: an effect of interhemispheric plasticity

The purpose of this paper was to investigate the effects on hand function of contralateral deafferentation with the pain factor eliminated.

One hundred patients, (56 men and 44 women) mean age 49 years (range 17 to 84 years) being operated on in axillary plexus anaesthesia at the Department of Hand Surgery, University Hospital Malmö participated in this study. Forty-six patients had

their dominant hand operated and 54 their non-dominant hand. All patients listed for operation in axillary plexus anaesthesia and who did not report any subjective nerve symptoms in the hand not to be operated on were asked to participate. The axillary plexus anaesthesia was performed with mepivacaine (Carbocaine®) with or without adrenaline. Sixty patients (35 men and 25 women) were given anaesthesia with mepivacaine and adrenaline and 40 patients (21 men and 19 women) with mepivacaine alone.

Assessments of sensory functions were done with 2PD and SWM before, during and after recovery from anaesthesia. The patients were also asked to describe how they experienced the position of the anaesthetised arm.

Paper III

Acute improvement of hand sensibility after selective ipsilateral cutaneous forearm anaesthesia

The purpose of this paper was to investigate the effects on hand function of selective cutaneous ipsilateral deafferentation.

Twenty healthy subjects (six men and 14 women), mean age 36 years (range 25 to 52 years) participated in this study. The study subjects were all recruited from the staff at the Department of Hand Surgery, University Hospital Malmö. None of the study subjects reported any subjective nerve symptoms from the hands. The subjects were matched in pairs based on age and randomised to receive a mixture of local anaesthesia containing 2.5% lidocaine and 2.5% prilocaine in an oil and water emulsion (EMLA®) or placebo on the volar side of the right forearm in an area from the wrist and 15 cm proximally under occlusive bandage for one hour (Figure 2). The study design was single blind and all study subjects believed that they received an active substance.

Assessments of motor and sensory functions were done on three separate occasions within a week before the experiment to establish a baseline. Anaesthesia occurred approximately one hour after the EMLA® was applied and at this point motor and sensory functions were assessed as well as 24 hours after anaesthesia. All sensory measures were performed on the left and right index finger. Tactile discrimination was evaluated with 2PD and perception of touch with SWM. Grip strength was evaluated using a Jamar dynamometer.

Paper IV

Enhanced function in nerve-injured hands after contralateral deafferentation

The purpose of this paper was to investigate the effects on hand function of contralateral deafferentation in nerve-injured patients.

Fourteen men, median age 43 years (range 24 to 57 years) participated in this study. Three had median nerve injuries and 11 had ulnar nerve injuries. All injuries were at wrist level and all nerves had been repaired within 24 hours from the injury. The mean time from injury to study start was 20 months (range 6 to 48 months). A tourniquet

was placed on the contralateral, un-injured, forearm. Mean tourniquet time until anaesthesia was 28 minutes (range 22 to 35 minutes).

Assessments of sensory functions in the nerve-injured hand were done on the index and little fingers using 2PD and SWM. Assessment of motor functions in the nerveinjured hand was done using a Jamar dynamometer before, during and 15 minutes after the tourniquet was released.

Paper V

Improved sensory relearning after nerve repair induced by selective temporary anaesthesia – a new concept in hand rehabilitation

The purpose of this paper was to investigate the effects on hand function of selective cutaneous deafferentation and sensory re-education in nerve-injured patients.

Thirteen patients (10 men and 3 women) median age 38.2 years (range 19 to 75 years) with median (n=7) or ulnar (n=6) nerve injuries at wrist level participated in this study. The mean time from injury was 22 months (range 11 to 52 months). The study design was prospective, randomised, double blind. The study subjects were randomised to receive a local anaesthetic cream (EMLA®) (n=7) or placebo (n=6) on the volar aspect of the forearm on the injured side. The participants received EMLA® or placebo at four separate occasions during a two-week period and during the time period when the participant had EMLA® or placebo applied to the forearm they performed a specific training program. They also had an additional home training program, which they performed five times per day.

Assessments of sensory functions in the nerve-injured hand were done according to the Model for Documentation of Outcome after Nerve Repair (102). Tests were performed on the index and little fingers using 2PD and SWM, before the start of training, during training as well as four weeks after the last training episode.

Statistics

Most of the data in this thesis were not normally distributed and on ordinal scales and due to this non-parametric statistics were used. The software StatView® 5.0.1 (SAS Institute Inc, Cary, USA) was used to perform the analysis. A p-value < 0.05 was considered significant.

Results

The following is a summary of the results and for more detailed information the reader is referred to papers I-V.

Paper I

Acute improvement of contralateral hand function after deafferentation

Tourniquet induced anaesthesia of the right hand significantly improved tactile discrimination measured with 2PD, perception of touch, and grip strength in the left hand compared to the results before anaesthesia. The improvement in grip strength and tactile discrimination lasted at least 15 minutes after anaesthesia while perception of touch shifted back to pre-anaesthesia values after 15 minutes. Tactile discrimination measured as GOT did not change in either group during the experiment. The controls were all stable during the test procedure. fMRI in three study subject during tourniquet induced anaesthesia showed increased activation in the right primary motor cortex (MI) after anaesthesia. For sensory stimulation no differences in activation were seen.

Paper II

Anaesthesia of the axillary plexus induces rapid improvement of sensory function in the contralateral hand: an effect of interhemispheric plasticity

60 patients received axillary plexus anaesthesia with mepivacaine and adrenaline and 40 patients with mepivacaine alone. There were no significant differences between the group given adrenaline and those not given adrenaline, so the groups were added to form one group of 100 patients. Axillary plexus anaesthesia resulted in significant improvement in tactile discrimination and perception of touch in the non-anaesthetised hand. Both tactile discrimination and perception of touch shifted back to preanaesthesia values after recovery from anaesthesia. Sixty-five percent of the patients felt that the anaesthetised arm had an upright position although it was positioned horizontally.

Paper III

Acute improvement of hand sensibility after selective ipsilateral cutaneous forearm anaesthesia

Selective ipsilateral cutaneous anaesthesia resulted in significantly improved tactile discrimination measured with 2PD compared both to pre-anaesthesia values and compared to the placebo group. The improvement remained at least 24 hours. Perception of touch was significantly improved during anaesthesia compared to pre-anaesthesia values and the improvement lasted at least 24 hours, however no significant group differences were noted in perception of touch. No changes in tactile discrimination or perception of touch were noted in the contralateral hand or in the control group during the experiment. No changes in grip strength were noted in either hand.

Paper IV

Enhanced function in nerve-injured hands after contralateral deafferentation

Tourniquet induced anaesthesia of the un-injured hand in patients with median or ulnar nerve injuries significantly improved tactile discrimination measured with 2PD and perception of touch in the contralateral, nerve injured hand both in the area corresponding to the injured and in the area corresponding to the un-injured nerve. The improvement lasted at least 15 minutes after anaesthesia. Grip strength was also significantly improved in the nerve-injured hands during anaesthesia and the improvement lasted at least 15 minutes.

Paper V

Improved sensory relearning after nerve repair induced by selective temporary anaesthesia – a new concept in hand rehabilitation

Both selective cutaneous forearm anaesthesia with EMLA® and placebo together with intense sensory re-education in nerve-injured hands resulted in improved hand function. However, selective cutaneous forearm anaesthesia with EMLA® together with intense sensory re-education resulted in significant improvement in tactile discrimination, perception of touch and in the summarised outcome in "total score" compared to placebo and sensory re-education. The significant improvement in the EMLA® compared to placebo group lasted at least four weeks after the last application of EMLA® or placebo.

Discussion

This thesis focuses on the reaction of the central nervous system to peripheral nerve injury, the effects of experimental selective deafferentation and, furthermore, addresses the possibilities to manipulate the central nervous system by using its capacity for functional reorganisation to improve hand function after peripheral nerve injuries.

Cortical remodelling following nerve injury

The cortical representation of body parts is constantly changed based on the pattern of afferent nerve input (2, 9, 12, 29). A peripheral nerve injury causes rapid neurochemical, molecular, functional, and structural changes in the peripheral nerve, spinal cord, brain stem and cerebral cortex (1, 2, 9, 12). Consequently the recovery of function following a peripheral nerve injury is the sum of events taking place at all levels in the PNS and CNS.

The focus in the treatment of peripheral nerve injuries has long been on the repair technique using microscope and specialized instruments, even so the clinical outcome after peripheral nerve repair has remained poor (1, 40, 77, 78, 107). Recently, cortical changes following a peripheral nerve injury have been suggested to be the reason for the generally poor outcome (1, 11).

Contralateral selective deafferentation

Peripheral nerve injury and experimental deafferentation have been shown to induce changes in both brain hemispheres (25, 26). Developing, and to some extent the adult cerebral cortex, deprived of its normal inputs, do not become inactive, but instead seek input from other cortical areas and systems (1, 9). We started by using tourniquet induced anaesthesia, a method that had been shown to induce sensory loss and motor paresis (25, 103-106). Theoretically a large area in the cerebral cortex is deafferentated and this creates a massive cortical reorganisation resulting in a rapid improvement in contralateral hand function (103, 108). Given the possibility that the ischemic pain created by the tourniquet would induce adrenaline release, which in turn could affect the sensory function of the hand, and also that the pain itself would affect the attention of the person being tested, and thus the evaluation, we chose to investigate patients operated on in axillary plexus anaesthesia in order to eliminate the pain factor. A confounding factor is of course that patients being operated on may have difficulties to concentrate on the sensory tests. However, the results are similar in both studies (paper I and II) showing a rapid and significant improvement in perception of touch and tactile discrimination in the contralateral hand (108, 109) and we feel convinced that it is the deafferentation of a cortical area that ultimately leads to a contralateral improvement in hand function.

Rapid and slow cortical remodelling

Two main mechanisms have been proposed to most likely explain the reorganisation after peripheral nerve injury and experimental deafferentation: unmasking of previous present but physiologically inactive connections and growth of new connections (sprouting). Unmasking is a strong candidate as the primary mechanism during the immediate phase following nerve injury. The mechanism behind unmasking is most likely removal of inhibition to excitatory synapses, which in turn may be due to reduction of GABAergic inhibition (1, 9, 25). The improvement in hand function is apparent as soon as the hand is deafferentated; implicating that existing neural substrates are involved and supporting the hypothesis that inactive or inhibited neurons are activated possibly by an decreased inhibition mediated by e.g. the GABA system (25).

fMRI was used to assess the cortical activity in sensory and motor cortex before, during and after tourniquet-induced anaesthesia (108). Even though cortical reorganisation most likely occurred during the deafferentation and the sensory functions of the hand improved, no changes in activity were seen in either sensory cortex with fMRI. An increase was noted in the primary motor cortex 15 minutes after the deafferentation as opposed to before anaesthesia and also compared to the total period before and during anaesthesia. It is not clear whether we could not detect any changes in the primary sensory cortex due to insufficient sensitivity and resolution of the fMRI equipment or due to other factors. These first studies (Paper I-III) (108-110) also showed that it is rather easy to induce cortical reorganisation resulting in improved had function. The improvement lasted at least as long as the hand was deafferentated and in some cases even longer.

Ipsilateral selective deafferentation

Tourniquet induced anaesthesia is not suitable in the clinical situation for several reasons: it is painful, and due to this the time of deafferentation is limited, repeated deafferentation using a tourniquet may induce injuries to the nerves in the forearm with permanently impaired nerve function as a result, and it is difficult for the patient to manage the deafferentation himself. Our main objective was then to look for a method more suitable for patient usage, giving a cortical deafferentation "large" enough to induce changes in peripheral function but not unnecessarily large. The method should also be safe with no side effects, pain free, and easy to us for both patient and therapist. Furthermore, it should be specific for sensory functions not affecting the motor function as this would affect the person's ability to perform motor tasks. Several studies have shown that a limited peripheral deafferentation results in adjacent cortical areas taking over the deafferentated cortical area (9, 12, 25). Muellbacher (111) showed that temporary deafferentation of the upper brachial plexus in combination with task specific motor practice in patients with stroke resulted in improved motor function in the ipsilateral hand. In analogy with this we wanted to use a limited peripheral deafferentation close to the nerve injured area in order for the cortical representation of the injured nerve area to expand over the deafferentated area.

Anders Björkman

As the forearm is located next to the hand in the somatosensory cortex we chose to use a local anaesthetic cream, EMLA®, to deafferentate the volar aspect of the forearm. A limited deafferentation using a local anaesthetic cream on the volar aspect of the forearm resulted as expected in rapid and significant improvement in ipsilateral hand function and no changes in the contralateral hand (110). The mechanism behind this is likely expansion of the intact cortical areas over the deafferentated cortical areas resulting in enhanced cortical representation of the hand. The improvement was rapid indicating unmasking of existing neural structures as the mechanism responsible for the expansion of the cortical areas which is possibly based on decreased cortical inhibition. In contrast to the contralateral improvement in hand function seen after hand deafferentation only the ipsilateral hand improved and no changes were seen in the contralateral hand. One explanation to this may be that the limited anaesthetic area (volar part of the forearm) may be too small to induce cortical reorganisational changes in both hemispheres as seen when the whole forearm is anaesthetised by a tourniquet (103, 108). It may also be that adjacent cortical areas connected to the anaesthetised side are even faster in occupying the deafferentated area than cortical areas belonging to the non-anaesthetised side. The improvement in sensory function though was not permanent.

Selective deafferentation and nerve injury

It has been advocated that the reason for the generally poor outcome after peripheral nerve injury and repair is due to cortical changes (1, 2). We identified a cohort of patients with median or ulnar nerve injuries at wrist level and studied the effects of contralateral tourniquet induced anaesthesia on these patients (112). The reason for using tourniquet-induced anaesthesia was that we felt that this method created a larger deafferentated skin area and thus a larger cortical reorganisation thus likely to create a deafferentation large enough to induce functional changes in the nerve injured hand. Tourniquet induced anaesthesia induced improvement in nerve injured hands both in the area corresponding to the injured nerve and to the intact nerve indicating that at least part of the mechanisms for the generally poor functional outcome are located in the CNS. The time window for possible improvement of hand function after nerve repair is likely long, as improvement was seen even in injuries more than 3 years old. Based on the findings from the first four studies (108-110, 112) a fifth study (113) was designed with the prerequisite that the deafferentation should be limited, pain free, easy to apply and safe, and it should also create a more long lasting effect. Patients with median and ulnar nerve injuries at wrist level were identified and were treated with a local anaesthetic cream or placebo on the volar aspect of the forearm. In order to induce a more lasting effect the cream was applied twice a week for two weeks in a row and combined with sensory re-education. The results showed that both groups improved but the group that had a limited deafferentation using a local anaesthetic cream on the forearm in combination with sensory re-education improved significantly more and the improvement lasted at least 4 weeks. Likely the mechanism behind this is a rapid unmasking of existing neural substrates but through a repeated

deafferentation we may create a more long lasting time window that enables the patient to consolidate the cortical changes better and thus giving a more long lasting improvement.

The frequency and duration of the experimental deafferentation and also the time interval between the deafferentation episodes as well as the design of the sensory relearning are likely of importance in order to achieve an optimal result. Ongoing and future studies will focus on these factors and can hopefully lead to better sensory re-education programs.

Critical time window and learning

Recently the concept of critical periods has been expanded to include periods in brain development during which the effects of environmental stimulation on brain structure and function are maximal. In particular, there has been interest in "time windows of opportunity" during which teaching and enriched environment programs are apt to be most effective (51). At no time in life is the brain so easily shaped by external stimuli and experience than in infancy and early childhood (114). It is during these "critical periods" that neural circuits acquire language with native fluency (38, 115, 116). Discovering the mechanism that limits such plasticity to early life would enhance the possibilities for improved learning in adulthood and also new paradigms or therapeutic agents during rehabilitation and recovery from injury. Essentially two mechanisms have been advocated for (16, 17). According to one view the potential for neural plasticity is never lost, but merely temporarily fixed by an evolving dynamic of neural activity. One would thus need to identify the correct "training" regimen to transfer these neural networks out of one stable state into another. It is indeed easier to do so in a younger brain, but a limited peripheral deafferentation may be one way. Alternatively, among the enormous amount of molecular changes seen in neural development and ageing appears a group of factors that inhibit further plasticity, eventually preventing large scale circuit reorganisation and thereby structurally closing the critical period (16, 17).

So does the critical period permanently hard wire our brains or can we enjoy massive plasticity throughout life by finding the right stimulation and training protocols?

Sensory re-education

The cortical effects of sensory re-education and training have not been well studied but changes in the cerebral cortex analogous to those reported after motor training in animals have recently been found in adult humans using fMRI. Karni and colleagues (117) had subjects undergo daily practice sessions of a complex motor task (rapid sequences of finger movements). The speed and accuracy of performance increased over a period of 4 weeks. At the end of this period, performance of the learned task during fMRI scanning activated a larger area of primary motor cortex (MI) than had been activated prior to the practice sessions. A comparable unpractised task did not produce increased activation, nor was there increased activation of the motor cortex ipsilateral to the trained hand. The effect persisted for several months. The results are consistent with the establishment of new synaptic circuits, either by utilization of circuits previously dedicated to other motor tasks or by dendritic sprouting, as was found in animal experiments (16, 17). Following a peripheral nerve injury profound cortical reorganisation takes place with adjacent and contralateral cortical areas taking over the injured area. After nerve regeneration the injured nerve tries to recapture its original cortical area usually resulting in a new and changed cortical hand map (80, 118). An understanding of the cortical changes occurring after a nerve injury is essential for designing the sensory re-education following nerve repair. Since conditions for re-education change at different times after a nerve injury, strategies for sensory re-education should be optimised considering time intervals after nerve injury in order to achieve a maximal effect of the training.

However, little is known about the cortical effects of sensory training (72). It is unclear whether sensory re-education reverses cortical changes to a more normal, preinjury, organisation or whether the hand map remains distorted and peripheral nerve signals are interpreted in a more correct way with help from other cortical regions. Furthermore, the age of the patient might influence results of sensory re-education. Therefore, it might be advantageous to adopt sensory re-education program for different age groups. Much speaks in favour of this, and it is well established that children gain excellent function after a nerve repair (1, 39, 119, 120) whereas older people score lower. As stated previously the ability for plastic changes within the brain is not lost by aging but changed. Furthermore, factors such as motivation and cognitive capacity are important for recovery of function (13, 40, 41, 121) and both factors can also differ for different age groups.

Future

There is still much to be learned about the neural mechanisms underlying spontaneous and rehabilitation induced sensory recovery in patients with peripheral nerve injuries in the hands. A better understanding of the mechanisms behind the cortical changes following peripheral nerve injury and repair and sensory re-education would improve the possibilities of therapeutically regulating cortical changes in order to improve rehabilitation following peripheral nerve injury and repair. Future studies that clarify the changes in brain activity that mediate efficacious sensory and motor rehabilitation will likely lead the way toward brain mapping being used to determine optimal rehabilitation protocols in a nerve injured patients. Ideally a prescription would be made by selecting the rehabilitation approach expected to most effectively promote changed brain activity in the nerve-injured patient. Acquiring a more complete understanding of brain plasticity mediating spontaneous and rehabilitation induced sensory recovery will also open up the possibility of developing new rational postnerve repair therapies. The therapies might be delivered via the peripheral nervous system, such as modifying somatosensory inputs to elicit specific changes in brain function. The new therapies might also be delivered directly to the CNS for example by means of transcutan magnetic stimulation to modify the excitability of a targeted brain area.

Conclusions

Tourniquet induced anaesthesia of the hand in healthy persons and patients with median and ulnar nerve injuries results in rapid improvement in hand function in the contralateral hand.

Selective deafferentation, with a local anaesthetic agent, of the volar part of the forearm in healthy persons results in rapid improvement in hand function in the ipsilateral hand.

Repeated selective deafferentation, with a local anaesthetic agent, on the volar aspect of the forearm in patients with median and ulnar nerve injuries in combination with sensory re-education results in significantly improved hand function in the ipsilateral, nerve injured, hand compared to placebo and sensory re-education.

These findings may have important implications in sensory re-education following nerve repair in the hand.

Summary in Swedish

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Nervskador som drabbar händerna orsakar stora problem både för den drabbade i form av försämrad handfunktion och för samhället i form av kostnader på grund av långvarig sjukskrivning. Trots mikrokirurgisk nervreparations teknik med användande av speciella instrument och mikroskop får vuxna patienter ofta bestående besvär med känselbortfall, muskelsvaghet och smärta.

Avsikten med avhandlingen är att beskriva en ny princip för att förbättra utfallet efter nervreparationer med fokus på centrala nervsystemet (CNS).

I **delarbete I** undersöktes hur en bedövning av högra handen, som resulterar i en övergående avstängning av nervsignalerna från denna kroppsdel till CNS – deafferentiering–, påverkar funktionen i den vänstra handen. Studien visade att en högersidig bedövning, inducerad av en uppumpad blodtrycksmanschett, leder till en snabbt förbättrad förmåga att uppfatta beröring och att skilja mellan beröring med en eller två punkter (tvåpunkts diskriminationsförmåga – 2PD). Även greppstyrkan förbättrades, i vänster hand jämfört med kontroll personer som inte bedövades. Funktionell magnetkamera undersökning (fMRI) visade ökad aktivitet i motorcentrum i höger hjärnhalva. Förbättringen i 2PD och greppstyrka kvarstod minst 15 minuter efter bedövningen.

Bedövning med en blodtrycksmanschett framkallar smärta och detta skulle kunna påverka resultaten i delarbete I varför vi valde att undersöka hur en smärtfri bedövning av ena sidans hand påverkar den andra sidans hand. I **delarbete II** undersöktes 100 patienter, som opererades på Handkirurgiska klinken, avseende känsel i den hand som inte opererades och som alltså inte var bedövad. Resultaten visade att bedövning av ena sidans hand medför en snabb och statistiskt säker förbättring av den icke bedövade sidans känsel.

Sammantaget tyder resultaten i de två första delarbetena på att man genom att bedöva den ena handen kan förbättra funktionen i den andra handen. Detta talar för att de båda hjärn-halvorna kommunicerar med varandra avseende registrering och tolkning av känselstimuli och eftersom förbättringen inträffar mycket snabbt så måste redan befintliga nervförbindelser vara inblandade sannolikt så att inaktiva nervceller aktiveras, vilket leder till förbättrad handfunktion.

Efter amputation av ett finger har man tidigare kunnat visa att det område i hjärnan som ansvarar för det amputerat fingret börjar reagera för stimuli av angränsande fingrar. I **delarbete III** tog vi fasta på detta och bedövade underarmens insida på friska försökspersoner med en bedövningssalva (EMLA®). Personerna som fått bedövningssalva förbättrades mer beträffande förmågan att uppfatta beröring liksom i 2PD jämfört med de som fått en vanlig hudkräm. Förbättringen kvarstod minst 24 timmar.

I **delarbete IV** var avsikten att testa våra fynd på patienter som skadat någon av de två stora nerverna som försörjer handen. Patienternas friska hand bedövades med en uppumpad blodtrycksmanschett, detta ledde till förbättrad känsel i den nervskadade handen. Bedövning med en manschett är emellertid inte lämplig att använda i rutin bruk på patienter eftersom den framkallar smärta och är svår att utföra tekniskt.

På grund av detta valde vi att i **delarbete V** behandla patienter med skador i någon av de två stora nerverna i handen med en bedövningskräm (EMLA®) eller en vanlig hudkräm (placebo) på underarmen på samma sida som nervskadan. Behandlingen upprepades två gånger per vecka i två veckor och kombinerades med intensiv känselträning. Alla patienter förbättrades men de patienter som fått bedövning av underarmen fick en statistiskt säkerställd större förbättring i jämförelse med de patienter som inte fått underarmen bedövad. Förbättringen kvarstod minst 4 veckor efter sista behandlingen.

Sammanfattningsvis kan man säga att man genom att manipulera känsel inflödet till hjärnan och genom att utnyttja hjärnans förmåga till anpassning kan få en förbättrad handfunktion i både friska och nervskadade personer. Förbättringen går mycket snabbt och orsakas sannolikt av att nervförbindelser som redan finns aktiveras. Genom att upprepa behandlingen kan man få en mer långvarig effekt. Dessa fynd öppnar möjligheter för att kunna erbjuda bättre rehabilitering för patienter med nervskador i händerna.

Acknowledgement

This thesis would not have been possible to complete without contributions from many people and I am very grateful to all of them. They have supported me through scientific effort, tolerance of my task, good company, encouragement and friendship. I would especially like to express my sincere gratitude to the following people:

Professor Göran Lundborg, my supervisor, for introducing and guiding me to the field of nerve injuries and neuroscience, for his scientific skills, his support and encouragement and for always finding the time to discuss all aspects of hand surgery.

Associate professor Birgitta Rosén, my co-supervisor, for encouragement, constructive criticism and invaluable help with outcome tests.

Associate professor Sven Abrahamsson, head of the Department of Hand Surgery, for his positive attitude.

Associate professor Elna-Marie Larsson and Danielle van Westen, co-authors, for their collaboration regarding functional magnetic resonance imaging.

Colleagues at the Department of Hand Surgery for their understanding, friendship and support.

All the people at the Department of Hand Surgery for their empathy and their constant willingness to overcome problems and for a positive-minded support. I would especially like to thank Ingrid Hallberg for her assistance in patient testing.

Jan-Åke Nilsson, BS, for statistical advice.

Tina Folker, secretary, for her high-quality administrative kills and support.

My mother and father, Ulla and Inge, for always supporting and encouraging me in all situations.

Last but not least, my lovely family, Isabella and Philip, for everything!

This study was supported by grants from the Swedish Medical Research Council, project no 5188, The Swedish Brain Foundation, Torsten och Ragnar Söderbergs Stiftelse, Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Malmö University Hospital.

References

- 1. Lundborg G. Nerve injury and repair. Regeneration, reconstruction and cortical remodelling. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: Elsevier; 2004.
- 2. Lundborg G. Richard P. Bunge memorial lecture. Nerve injury and repair--a challenge to the plastic brain. J Peripher Nerv Syst 2003;8(4):209-26.
- 3. Jaquet JB, Luijsterburg AJ, Kalmijn S, Kuypers PD, Hofman A, Hovius SE. Median, ulnar, and combined median-ulnar nerve injuries: functional outcome and return to productivity. J Trauma 2001;51(4):687-92.
- 4. Rosberg HE. Hand Injuries epidemiology, costs and outcome. Thesis. Malmö: Lund University; 2004.
- 5. Liss AG, af Ekenstam FW, Wiberg M. Cell loss in sensory ganglia following peripheral nerve injury. An anatomical study in the cat. Scand J Plast Reconstr Surg Hand Surg 1994;28:177-187.
- 6. Liss AG, af Ekenstam FW, Wiberg M. Loss of neurons in the dorsal root ganglia after transection of a sensory peripheral nerve. An anatomical study in monkeys. Scand J Plast Reconstr Surg Hand Surg 1996;30:1-6.
- Lundborg G. A 25-year perspective of peripheral nerve surgery: Evolving neuroscientific concepts and clinical significance. J Hand Surg 2000;25A:391-414.
- 8. Bontioti EN, Kanje M, Dahlin LB. Regeneration and functional recovery in the upper extremity of rats after various types of nerve injuries. J Peripher Nerv Syst 2003;8(3):159-68.
- 9. Chen R, Cohen LG, Hallett M. Nervous system reorganization following injury. Neuroscience 2002;111(4):761-73.
- 10. Wall JT, Kaas JH. Long-term cortical consequences of reinnervation errors after nerve regeneration in monkeys. Brain Res 1986;372:400-404.
- 11. Wall JT, Kaas JH, Sur M, Nelson RJ, Fellman DJ, Merzenich MM. Functional reorganization in somatosensory cortical areas 3b and 1 of adult monkeys after median nerve repair: Possible relationships to sensory recovery in humans. J Neurosci 1986;6(1):218-233.
- 12. Wall JT, Xu J, Wang X. Human brain plasticity: an emerging view of the multiple substrates and mechanisms that cause cortical changes and related sensory dysfunctions after injuries of sensory inputs from the body. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 2002;39(2-3):181-215.
- 13. Rosen B, Balkenius, C., Lundborg, G. Sensory re-education today and tomorrow. Review of evolving concepts. Br J Hand Ther 2003;8(2):48-56.
- 14. Lundborg G. Brain plasticity and hand surgery: an overview. J Hand Surg 2000;25B(3):242-52.
- 15. Lundborg G. Enhancing posttraumatic nerve regeneration. J Peripher Nerv Syst 2002;7(3):139-40.

- 16. Kandel ER, Schwartz JH, Jessel TM. Principles of neural science. 4th ed: McGraw-Hill; 2000.
- 17. Purves D, Augustine, G.J., Fitzpatrick, D., Hall, W.C., La Mantia A-S., McNamara J. O., Williams S.M. Neuroscience. Sunderland, MA, USA: Sinauer Associates Inc; 2004.
- 18. Vallbo ÅB, Johansson RS. Properties of cutaneous mechanoreceptors in the human hand related to touch sensation. Hum Neurobiol 1984;3:3-14.
- 19. Merzenich MM, Kaas JH, Sur M, Lin CS. Double representation of the body surface within cytoarchitectonic areas 3b and 1 in "S1" in the owl monkey (Aotus trivirgatus). J Comp Neurol 1978;181:41-74.
- 20. Geyer S, Schleicher A, Zilles K. Areas 3a, 3b, and 1 of human primary somatosensory cortex. Neuroimage 1999;10(1):63-83.
- 21. Jones EG, Friedman DP. Projection pattern of functional components of thalamic ventrobasal complex on monkey somatosensory cortex. J Neurophysiol 1982;48(2):521-44.
- 22. Bodegård A. Functional mapping of somatosensory cortices in the human brain. Thesis. Stockholm: Karolinska Institute; 2001.
- Penfield W, Boldrey E. Somatic motor and sensory representations in the cerebral cortex of man as studied by electrical stimulation. Brain 1937;60:389-443.
- 24. Penfield W, Rasmussen T. The cerebral cortex of man: a clinical study of localization of function. New York: MacMillan; 1950.
- 25. Werhahn KJ, Mortensen J, Kaelin-Lang A, Boroojerdi B, Cohen LG. Cortical excitability changes induced by deafferentation of the contralateral hemisphere. Brain 2002;125(Pt 6):1402-13.
- 26. Calford MB, Tweedale, R. Interhemispheric transfer of plasticity in the cerebral cortex. Science 1990;249(4970):805-807.
- 27. Kaas JH. What, if anything, is SI? Organization of first somatosensory area of cortex. Physiol Rev 1983;63(1):206-231.
- Kaas JH, Nelson RJ, Sur M, Merzenich MM. Organisation of somatosensory cortex in primates. In: Schmitt FO, Worden FG, Adelman G, Dennis SG, editors. The organisation of the cerebral cortex: proceedings of a neurosciences research program colloquium. Cambridge, M.A.: MIT Press; 1981. p. 237-261.
- 29. Kaas JH. Plasticity of sensory and motor maps in adult mammals. Annu Rev Neurosci 1991;14:137-167.
- 30. Scherman P. Sutures bridging nerve defects. Thesis. Malmö: Lund University; 2003.
- 31. Hart AM, Terenghi G, Kellerth JO, Wiberg M. Sensory neuroprotection, mitochondrial preservation, and therapeutic potential of N-acetyl-cysteine after nerve injury. Neuroscience 2004;125(1):91-101.
- 32. Hart AM, Wiberg M, Youle M, Terenghi G. Systemic acetyl-L-carnitine eliminates sensory neuronal loss after peripheral axotomy: a new clinical

approach in the management of peripheral nerve trauma. Exp Brain Res 2002;145(2):182-9.

- 33. Ma J, Novikov LN, Wiberg M, Kellerth JO. Delayed loss of spinal motoneurons after peripheral nerve injury in adult rats: a quantitative morphological study. Exp Brain Res 2001;139(2):216-23.
- Lundborg G, Danielsen N. Injury, degeneration and regeneration. In: Gelberman R, editor. Operative nerve repair and reconstruction: Lippincott; 1991. p. 109-132.
- 35. Witzel C, Rohde C, Brushart TM. Pathway sampling by regenerating peripheral axons. J Comp Neurol 2005;485(3):183-90.
- 36. Cajal RS. Degeneration and regeneration of the nervous system. London: Oxford University Press; 1928.
- 37. Nguyen QT, Sanes JR, Lichtman JW. Pre-existing pathways promote precise projection patterns. Nat Neurosci 2002;5(9):861-7.
- 38. Lundborg G, Rosen B. Sensory relearning after nerve repair. Lancet 2001;358(9284):809-10.
- 39. Almquist EE, Smith OA, Fry L. Nerve conduction velocity, microscopic, and electron microscopy studies comparing repaired adult and baby monkey median nerves. J Hand Surg 1983;8A(4):406-410.
- 40. Jaquet J. Median and ulnar nerve injuries: Prognosis and predictors for clinical outcome. Thesis. Rotterdam: Rotterdam; 2004.
- 41. Rosen B, Lundborg G, Dahlin LB, Holmberg J, Karlsson B. Nerve repair: Correlation of restitution of functional sensibility with specific cognitive capacities. J Hand Surg 1994;19B(4):452-458.
- 42. Brushart T. Nerve repair and grafting. In: Green DP, Hotchkiss RN, Pederson WC, editors. Green's operative hand surgery. 4th ed. Philadelphia: Churchill Livingstone; 1999. p. 1381-1403.
- 43. Ma J, Novikov LN, Kellerth JO, Wiberg M. Early nerve repair after injury to the postganglionic plexus: an experimental study of sensory and motor neuronal survival in adult rats. Scand J Plast Reconstr Surg Hand Surg 2003;37(1):1-9.
- 44. Donoghue JP, Hess G, Sanes JN. Motor cortical substrates and mechanisms for learning. In: Bloedel JR, Ebner TJ, Wise SP, editors. Acquisition of Motor Behaviour in Vertebrates. Cambridge, MA: MIT; 1996. p. 363-386.
- Merzenich MM, Nelson RJ, Stryker MS, Cynader MS, Schoppman A, Zook JM. Somatosensory cortical map changes following digit amputation in adult monkeys. J Comp Neurol 1984;224(4):591-605.
- 46. Jenkins WM, Merzenich MM, Ochs MT, Allard T, Guic-Robles E. Functional reorganization of primary somatosensory cortex in adult owl monkeys after behaviorally controlled tactile stimulation. J Neurophysiol 1990;63(1):82-104.
- 47. Allard T, Clark SA, Jenkins WM, Merzenich MM. Reorganization of somatosensory area 3b representations in adult owl monkeys after digital syndactyly. J Neurophysiol 1991;66(3):1048-58.

- 48. Merzenich MM, Nelson RJ, Kaas JH, Stryker MP, Jenkins WM, Zook JM. Variability in hand surface representations in areas 3 b and 1 in adult owl and squirrel monkeys. J Comp Neurol 1987;258(2):281-296.
- 49. Calford M. Neurobiology. Curious cortical change. Nature 1991;352(6338):759-60.
- 50. Pons TP, Garraghty PE, Ommaya AK, Kaas JH, Taub E, Mishkin M. Massive cortical reorganization after sensory deafferetation in adult macaques. Science 1991;252(5014):1857-1860.
- 51. Huttenlocher P. Neural plasticity : The effects of environment on the development of the cerebral cortex. Cambridge: Harvard University press; 2002.
- 52. Bavelier D, Neville HJ. Cross-modal plasticity: where and how? Nat Rev Neurosci 2002;3(6):443-52.
- 53. Gizewski ER, Gasser T, de Greiff A, Boehm A, Forsting M. Cross-modal plasticity for sensory and motor activation patterns in blind subjects. Neuroimage 2003;19(3):968-75.
- 54. Lundborg G, Rosen B, Lindberg S. Hearing as substitution for sensation: a new principle for artificial sensibility. J Hand Surg 1999;24A(2):219-224.
- 55. Wall PD. The presence of ineffective synapses and the circumstances which unmask them. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 1977;278(961):361-72.
- 56. Jones EG. GABAergic neurons and their role in cortical plasticity in primates. Cereb Cortex 1993;3(5):361-72.
- 57. Kleim JA, Lussnig E, Schwarz ER, Comery TA, Greenough WT. Synaptogenesis and Fos expression in the motor cortex of the adult rat after motor skill learning. J Neurosci 1996;16(14):4529-35.
- 58. Turner AM, Greenough WT. Differential rearing effects on rat visual cortex synapses. I. Synaptic and neuronal density and synapses per neuron. Brain Res 1985;329(1-2):195-203.
- 59. Hickmott PW, Merzenich MM. Local circuit properties underlying cortical reorganization. J Neurophysiol 2002;88(3):1288-301.
- 60. Eriksson PS, Perfilieva E, Bjork-Eriksson T, Alborn AM, Nordborg C, Peterson DA, et al. Neurogenesis in the adult human hippocampus. Nat Med 1998;4(11):1313-7.
- 61. Gage FH. Mammalian neural stem cells. Science 2000;287(5457):1433-8.
- 62. van Praag H, Kempermann G, Gage FH. Neural consequences of environmental enrichment. Nat Rev Neurosci 2000;1(3):191-8.
- 63. Nilsson M, Perfilieva E, Johansson U, Orwar O, Eriksson PS. Enriched environment increases neurogenesis in the adult rat dentate gyrus and improves spatial memory. J Neurobiol 1999;39(4):569-78.
- 64. Ogawa S, Tank DW, Menon R, Ellermann JM, Kim SG, Merkle H, et al. Intrinsic signal changes accompanying sensory stimulation: functional brain mapping with magnetic resonance imaging. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1992;89(13):5951-5.

- 65. Kwong KK, Belliveau JW, Chesler DA, Goldberg IE, Weisskoff RM, Poncelet BP, et al. Dynamic magnetic resonance imaging of human brain activity during primary sensory stimulation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1992;89(12):5675-9.
- 66. Huettel SA, Song A, McCarthy G. Functional magnetic resonance imaging: Sinauer; 2004.
- 67. Cacace AT, Tasciyan T, Cousins JP. Principles of functional magnetic resonance imaging: application to auditory neuroscience. J Am Acad Audiol 2000;11(5):239-72.
- 68. Donaldson DI. Parsing brain activity with fMRI and mixed designs: what kind of a state is neuroimaging in? Trends Neurosci 2004;27(8):442-4.
- 69. Dellon AL. Sensibility and re-education of sensation in the hand. Baltimore: Williams & Wilkins; 1981.
- 70. Dellon AL, Curtis RM, Edgerton MT. Reeducation of sensation in the hand after nerve injury and repair. Plast Reconstr Surg 1974;53(3):297-305.
- 71. Wynn-Parry CB, Salter M. Sensory re-education after median nerve lesions. Hand 1976;8(3):250-257.
- 72. Florence SL, Boydston LA, Hackett TA, Lachoff HT, Strata F, Niblock MM. Sensory enrichment after peripheral nerve injury restores cortical, not thalamic, receptive field organization. Eur J Neurosci 2001;13(9):1755-66.
- 73. Wynn Parry CB. Rehabilitation of the hand. London: Butterworth; 1966.
- 74. Lundborg G, Rosen B. Enhanced sensory recovery after median nerve repair: Effects of early postoperative artificial sensibility using the sensor glove system. J Hand Surg 2003;28(A) Suppl 1:38-9.
- 75. Rosen B, Lundborg G. Early use of artificial sensibility to improve sensory recovery after repair of the median and ulnar nerve. Scand J Plast Reconstr Surg Hand Surg 2003;37(1):54-7.
- 76. Hansson T, Brismar T. Tactile stimulation of the hand causes bilateral cortical activation: a functional nagnetic resonance study in humans. Neurosci Lett 1999;271(1):29-32.
- 77. Lundborg G, Rosen B, Dahlin L, Holmberg J, Rosen I. Tubular repair of the median or ulnar nerve in the human forearm: a 5-year follow-up. J Hand Surg 2004;29B(2):100-7.
- 78. Jerosch-Herold C. Should sensory function after median nerve injury and repair be quantified using two-point discrimination as the critical measure? Scand J Plast Reconst Surg Hand Surg 2000;34(4):339-343.
- 79. Rosen B. Recovery of sensory and motor function after nerve repair: A rationale for evaluation. J Hand Ther 1996;9(4):315-327.
- 80. Hansson T, Brismar T. Loss of sensory discrimination after median nerve injury and activation in the primary somatosensory cortex on functional magnetic resonance imaging. J Neurosurg 2003;99(1):100-5.

- 81. Cheng AS, Hung L, Wong JM, Lau H, Chan J. A prospective study of early tactile stimulation after digital nerve repair. Clin Orthop Relat Res 2001(384):169-75.
- 82. Imai H, Tajima T, Natsumi Y. Successful reeducation of functional sensibility after median nerve repair at the wrist. Journal of Hand Surgery 1991;16A(1):60-65.
- 83. Novak CB, Kelly L, Mackinnon SE. Sensory recovery after median nerve grafting. J Hand Surg 1992;17A(1):59-68.
- 84. Jerosch-Herold C. Assessment of sensibility after nerve injury and rapair: A systematic review of evidence for validity, reliability and responsiveness of tests. J Hand Surg 2005;30B(3):252-264.
- 85. Szabo RM. Outcome assessment in hand surgery: When are they meaningful? J Hand Surg 2001;26A(6):993-1002.
- 86. Jerosch-Herold C. The clinical assessment of hand sensibility after peripheral nerve injury and repair. Thesis. Norwich: University of East Anglia; 2001.
- 87. Fess E. Documentation: essential elements of an upper extremity assessment battery. In: Hunter, Mackin, Callahan, Skirven, Schneider, Osterman, editors. Rehabilitation of the hand. St Louis: Mosby Company; 2002. p. 263-284.
- 88. Rosen B, Lundborg G. A new model instrument for outcome after nerve repair. Hand Clin 2003;19(3):463-70.
- 89. WHO. International classification of functioning, disability and health: Geneva, World Health Organisation; 2001.
- 90. Lundborg G, Rosen B. The two-point discrimination test--time for a reappraisal? J Hand Surg [Br] 2004;29(5):418-22.
- 91. ASHT. Clinical Assessment recommendation. 2nd ed: American Society for Hand Therapists; 1992.
- 92. von Frey M. Verspätete schmerzempfindungen. Zeitschrift für die gesamte Neurologie und Psychiatrie 1922;79:324-333.
- 93. Moberg E. Objective methods for determining the functional value of sensibility in the hand. J Bone Joint Surg 1958;40B(3):454-476.
- 94. Moberg E. Criticism and study of methods for examining sensibility in the hand. Neurology 1962;12(8):8-19.
- 95. Weber vEH. Uber den tastsinn. Archiv für Anatomie, Physiologie und wissenschaftliche medicin 1835:152-160.
- 96. Moberg E. Two-point discrimination test. A valuable part of hand surgical rehabilitation e.g. in tetraplegia. Scand J Rehab Med 1990;22(3):127-134.
- 97. Van Boven RW, Johnsson KO. The limit of tactile spatial resolution in humans: Grating orientation discrimination at the lip, tongue, and finger. Neurology 1994;44:2361-2366.
- 98. Rosen B. The sensational hand. Clinical assessment after nerve repair: Thesis Lund University; 2000.
- 99. Rosen B, Lundborg G. A new tactile gnosis instrument in sensibility testing. J Hand Ther 1998;11(4):251-257.

- Kennedy JM. Haptics. In: Carterette EC, Friedman MP, editors. Handbook of perception. New York: Academic Press; 1978. p. 289-318.
- 101. MacDermid JC. Measurement of health outcomes following tendon and nerve repair. J Hand Ther 2005;18(2):297-312.
- 102. Rosen B, Lundborg G. A model instrument for the documentation of outcome after nerve repair. J Hand Surg 2000;25A:535-544.
- 103. Werhahn KJ, Mortensen J, Van Boven RW, Zeuner KE, Cohen LG. Enhanced tactile spatial acuity and cortical processing during acute hand deafferentation. Nat Neurosci 2002;5(10):936-8.
- 104. Sadato N, Zeffiro TA, Campbell G, Konishi J, Shibasaki H, Hallett M. Regional cerebral blood flow changes in motor cortical areas after transient anesthesia of the forearm. Ann Neurol 1995;37(1):74-81.
- 105. Brasil-Neto JP, Cohen LG, Pascual-Leone A, Jabir FK, Wall RT, Hallett M. Rapid reversible modulation of human motor outputs after transient deafferentation of the forearm: a study with transcranial magnetic stimulation. Neurology 1992;42(7):1302-6.
- 106. Brasil-Neto JP, Valls-Sole J, Pascual-Leone A, Cammarota A, Amassian VE, Cracco R, et al. Rapid modulation of human cortical motor outputs following ischaemic nerve block. Brain 1993;116 (3):511-25.
- Novak C, Mackinnon S, Kelly L. Correlation of two-point discrimination and hand function following median nerve injury. Ann Plast Surg 1993;31(6):495-498.
- Bjorkman A, Rosen B, Westen DV, Larsson EM, Lundborg G. Acute improvement of contralateral hand function after deafferentation. Neuroreport 2004;15(12):1861-1865.
- 109. Bjorkman A, Rosen B, Lundborg G. Anaesthesia of the axillary plexus induces rapid improvment of sensory functions in the contralateral hand: an effect of interhemispheric plasticity. Scand J Plast Reconstr Surg Hand Surg 2005;39:234-237.
- 110. Bjorkman A, Rosen B, Lundborg G. Acute improvement of hand sensibility after selective ipsilateral cutaneous forearm anaesthesia. Eur J Neurosci 2004;20(10):2733-6.
- Muellbacher W, Richards C, Ziemann U, Wittenberg G, Weltz D, Boroojerdi B, et al. Improving hand function in chronic stroke. Arch Neurol 2002;59(8):1278-82.
- 112. Bjorkman A, Rosen B, Lundborg G. Enhanced function in nerve-injured hands after contralateral deafferentation. Neuroreport 2005;16(5):517-9.
- 113. Rosen B, Bjorkman A, Lundborg G. Improved sensory relearning after nerve repair induced by selective temporary anaesthesia a new concept in hand rehabilitation. Submitted J Hans Surg (Br) 2005.
- 114. Doupe AJ, Kuhl PK. Birdsong and human speech: common themes and mechanisms. Annu Rev Neurosci 1999;22:567-631.

- 115. Johnson JS, Newport EL. Critical period effects in second language learning: The influence of maturational state on the acquisition of English as a second language. Cogn Psychol 1989;21:60-99.
- 116. Barinaga M. Neuroscience. A critical issue for the brain [news]. Science 2000;288(5474):2116-2119.
- 117. Karni A, Meyer G, Jezzard P, Adams MM, Turner R, Ungerleider LG. Functional MRI evidence for adult motor cortex plasticity during motor skill learning. Nature 1995;377(6545):155-8.
- 118. Hansson T. Peripheral and central effects of nerve regeneration. Experimental and clinical studies: Thesis. Faculty of Health Sciences, Linköping University; 2000.
- 119. Birch R, Achan P. Peripheral nerve repairs and their results in children. Hand Clin 2000;16(4):579-95.
- 120. Polatkan S, Orhun E, Polatkan O, Nuzumlali E, Bayri O. Evaluation of the improvement of sensibility after primary median nerve repair at the wrist. Microsurgery 1998;18(3):192-196.
- 121. Callahan AD. Methods of compensation and reeducation for sensory dysfunction. In: Hunter JM, Mackin EJ, Callahan AD, editors. Rehabilitation of the hand. St Louis: C.V. Mosby; 1995. p. 701-714.